 Town of Dudley 
Board of Selectmen 
August 22, 2022 @ 6:30pm
Dudley Municipal Complex
71West Main Street

Dudley, MA  01571

Room 321A

Approved 9/12/22

Some matters have been taken out of agenda order but were typed up in agenda order for ease of locating information when necessary.
1.   Call to Order, Pledge of Allegiance:

Honorable Chairman Jason Johnson opened the meeting at 6:35pm. In attendance were Honorable John Marsi, Honorable Mark Landry. Honorable Steven Sullivan and Honorable Kerry Cyganiewicz.  Also present were Jonathan Ruda, Town Administrator and Michelle Jervis, Administrative Secretary. Also in attendance were Town Counsel, Jeff Blake, Esq. and town engineer, Jeff Walsh from Graves Engineering. 
2.  Consent Agenda:

John Marsi motioned to approve the Consent Agenda which encompassed approving Revolving Acct. Hometown Heroes – 0906-000-4788-00 (Rev In) and 0906-000-5788-00 (Exp. Out) with a maximum of $5,000 and the acceptance of minutes of August 8, 2022.  Kerry Cyganiewicz seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.

3.  Appointments:
Library Trustee – Richard Clark, Trustee came before the Board to announce they have voted to appoint Adriana Buda as Trustee.  She has the qualifications and knowledge for the position.  Steven Sullivan motioned to appoint Adriana Buda as a Library Trustee with a term to expire June 10, 2024.  John Marsi seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.
Kerry Cyganiewicz motioned to appoint Maureen Chickering as a member of the Zoning Board of Appeals with a term to expire June 30, 2025.  John Marsi seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.

Kerry Cyganiewicz motioned to appoint Nicole LeBlanc to the Recreation Commission with a term to expire June 30, 2025.  John Marsi seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.
Kerry Cyganiewicz motioned to appoint Jennifer Cournoyer to the Recreation Commission with a term to expire June 30, 2024.  Unanimous 5-0.

Kerry Cyganiewicz motioned to appoint Jennifer Cournoyer as an Interim member of the Zoning Board of Appeals until filled.  John Marsi seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.

Kerry Cyganiewicz motioned to appoint Mark Landry as Ex-Officio to the Recreation Commission.  John Marsi seconded.  Vote 4-0-1 with Mark Landry abstaining. 

Kerry Cyganiewicz motioned to appoint Roberta Johnson as a member of the Recreation Commission with a term to expire June 30, 2023.  John Marsi seconded.  Vote 4-0-1 with Jason Johnson abstaining. 

Kerry Cyganiewicz motioned to appoint Michelle Jervis as the ADA Coordinator for the Town of Dudley with no term limits.  John Marsi seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.
4.  Citizen’s Comments – n/a

5.   New Business:

a.   The Greatest Hits Cannabis Co. – Nicholas Adamopoulos, Esq.  – Attorney Adamopoulos came before the Board asking if the Hours of Operation for the Greatest Hits Cannabis Co located on Chase Ave. that are listed in the bylaws by changed to reflect closing at 10:00pm instead of 8:00pm to be competitive with the other stores in the area that close at 10:00pm.  Steven Sullivan motioned to support this change.  John Marsi seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.

b.   The American with Disabilities Act – ADA documents for compliance with ADA federal civil rights law – Mr. Ruda stated that Town Counsel reviewed the documents for the ADA Compliance.  Kerry Cyganiewicz motioned to accept the following documents to be compliant with the ADA Act: Compliance with ADA federal Civil Rights law, designate an ADA Coordinator, public notice of ADA Requirement and establish a Grievance Procedure.  John Marsi seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.
c.   Richard Carmignani, Jr – Vote and Sign the Interim Note for PFAS project – Kerry Cyganiewicz motioned that (1) 
that the Town shall issue a bond or bonds in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed $11,500,000 (the “Bonds”) pursuant to Chapters 29C and 44 of the General Laws and a vote of the Town passed May 24, 2021 (Article 24) for planning or construction of drinking water infrastructure (the “Project”);

(2)

that in anticipation of the issuance of the Bonds the Treasurer is authorized to issue an interim loan note or notes (the “Notes”) from time to time in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed $11,500,000.
(3 )
that each Bond or Note shall be issued as a single registered security, and sold to the Massachusetts Clean Water Trust (the “Trust”) at a price determined pursuant to the Financing Agreement;

(4) 
that the Treasurer is authorized to determine the date, the form, the maximum interest rate and the principal maturities of each Bond and Note, and to execute a Financing Agreement (or Agreements) with the Trust with respect to the sale of the Bonds and Notes, such date, form and maturities and the specific interest rate or rates of the Bonds and Notes to be approved by a majority of the ‎Board of Selectmen ‎and the Treasurer and evidenced by their execution of the Bonds or Notes;

(5) 
that any certificates or documents relating to each Bond and Note ‎‎‎(collectively, the ‎‎“Documents”), may ‎be ‎executed in several counterparts, ‎each of ‎which ‎‎shall be regarded as an original and all of which ‎‎shall ‎constitute one and ‎the same ‎‎document; delivery of an executed ‎counterpart of a signature ‎‎page ‎to a Document by ‎‎electronic mail in a ‎‎“.pdf” file or by other ‎electronic transmission shall be ‎as effective ‎as ‎‎‎delivery of a manually ‎executed counterpart signature page to such ‎Document; and ‎‎electronic ‎‎signatures on any of the Documents shall be ‎deemed original signatures for ‎the ‎‎‎purposes of the ‎Documents and all ‎matters relating thereto, having the ‎same legal effect ‎‎as ‎original signatures‎;

(6) 
that all action taken to date by the Town and its officers and agents to carry out the Project and its financing, including the execution of any loan commitment or agreement by the Treasurer, are hereby ratified, approved and confirmed; and

(7)

that the Treasurer and the other appropriate Town officials are each hereby authorized to take any and all actions necessary or convenient to carry out the provisions of this vote, including execution and delivery of the Financing Agreement(s) and the Project Regulatory Agreement(s) relating to the Project. John Marsi seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.
d.   Kerry Cyganiewicz motioned to vote and sign the BAN for the two public safety Vehicles, two cab and chassis units and one brine machine.  John Marsi seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.

6.   Town Administrator’s Report –
Jon Ruda introduced our new Cable Camera Operator, Amanda Gage.  She worked in Auburn for many years and we are pleased to have her onboard.  Also Mr. Ruda spoke about the upcoming primary and the ballot question for the school roofs.  Steven Sullivan motioned to accept the Town Administrator’s report as presented.  John Marsi seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.
7.   Licenses/Permits:

n/a

8.   Public Hearing:  
n/a

9.   New Business:

                        Attorney Jeff Blake and Jeff Walsh, Town Engineer – Discussion on betterments for Tobin Farm Estates and Misty Meadows – Mr. Ruda stated that there was a public information session a few months ago but asked for our attorney and town engineer to come tonight to answer any questions from residents. Derek Donahue of 5 Misty Meadows asked for a revised cost and asked questions about closing the road, existing manhole and grates and final costs. Jeff Walsh stated that he has been working with Dudley for 15 years and he prepared a cost estimate.  He did not make the final edits.   Regarding shutting off the road to traffic, Mr. Walsh did not recommend blocking the road. The system extends for the benefit of Dudley residents and Oxford residents.  The Planning Board should not alter the road and he does not recommend it.  He is looking at the spring of 2023 to start the construction if it passes at our Special town Meeting in October.  The original Covenant did not have berms on the road but feels that the street has catch basins and they work best when berms are installed to guide the water. Also regarding the manholes and grates, we will use what is there.  There is money in the escrow account from the developer of $11,000 and these funds will be applied to the balance.  
                       Charles Cormier of 18 Tobin Dr. came before the Board.  He is asking full transparency during this process since the residents are the funding source for this project.  He would like to be invited to the bid opening and all agreed.  Guy Horne, Chairman of the Planning Board, stated that there are no waivers being asked for this project. There is an estimate and if it costs too much you have the option to pull out.  Mr. Cormier stated that he wants the money to be used wisely and there are many people who do not understand the process.  We need to get this passed at Town meeting.  All agreed that estimates will be prepared and if all agree it can be voted in the affirmative at town meeting.  Jeff Walsh left at 7:45pm. 
                         Richard Clark, 65 Airport Rd. – Banning the sale of Nip bottles - Mr. Clark stated that many towns including Falmouth, Chelsea and Attleboro have banned nip bottles.  The momentum is out there, and these nips are found on the sides of our roadways.  He would like the Selectmen, acting as the licensing authority, to ban nips at the time of their license renewals.  He would like to have it on the town meeting warrant and have asked to send letters to Rep. Durant and Senator Fattman.  Kerry Cyganiewicz stated that he sees the problem and is tired of picking the bottles up.  If the town bans nips, he is fearful that our businesses will lose customers to Quinebaug and Webster.  The State needs to look at the bottle bill to include nip bottles.  Steven Sullivan stated that for 25 years he has walked the sides of the streets of Dudley as a mail carrier.  He has seen fast food containers, plastic bags, needles.  He wants residents to shop local and to take something arbitrarily away will not help business owners.  Michael Harney of 10 Dudley Hill Rd. stated that banning nips bottles is not going to solve the litter problem.  People will just buy them somewhere else.  John Marsi stated that people who throw out the nip bottles usually throw them in the same place.  Bharat Patel, Owner of West Main Liquors stated that this ban will directly impact liquor stores in town and will also impact nearby stores located near them.  He would like some sort of littering fee for violators.  Chief Wojnar stated that many coastal communities worry about parks and beaches and cities where homeless occurs.  We need to find a solution and ask businesses to work with the town to handle the problems with littering.  There might be a way to handle it instead of a heavy hand with a ban.  Jeff Blake left at 8:20pm.
10.  Old Business:
11.   Departmental Communications:

Chief Wojnar stated that Officer Megas worked with 47 children recently at a Lego camp at the school.  Lots of fun for all.  

George Patrinos reported there were three main breaks that caused by pressure problems.  The pumping station is having issues due to the drought.  He apologized to the public for these issues and that the Bates Water Tank drawdown was mandated by the State.  

Jeff Murray stated that the paving of Dudley-Oxford Rd is complete and Mason Road next week.  After that the streets will be line striped.  Also he will be working on an RFP for the demolition of the Brandon Rd Mill Race bridge.  

Richard Carmignani stated that the water bills are due on 9/8/22.  He is moving forward with investments and looking at equity options.  The health insurance manual should be reviewed at a later date.  

Chief Kochanowski reported that the MACE fire was the largest fire he ever commanded in his career.  The fire was a five alarm fire and there were no injuries.  He thanked the many communities that responded.  
William Scanlan, Town Planner, stated that the Planning Board is on a summer schedule.  Nichols College townhouse project is on hold after hearing from abutters and they are redesigning the project.  He is also working on an ADA grant in the amount of $50,000 which will cover any of the inefficiencies in the town hall, highway, and library.  Also the Open Space and Recreation Plan Committee met for the first time and will be meeting every month until the plan is approved by the State. 

12. Board Member Comments:

13.   Adjournment: 
      John Marsi motioned to adjourn at 8:50pm. Kerry Cyganiewicz seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.

                   Respectfully submitted

                   Michelle Jervis, Administrative Secretary

** Documents physically identified, discussed, or considered by the Board:

  Draft minutes of 8/8/22
                            Appointment letter for Nicole LeBlanc, Maureen Chickering and Adriana Buda
                            Treasurer’s bond/borrowing information

                            Press Release re: Mace fire

                            Notary Policy – Draft

                            Childhood Cancer Awareness Month Citation

                            Telework Policy - draft
